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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SEAPORT AND AIRPORT SPECIAL COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, JANUARY 27, 2009
4:00 P.M.

LYNWOOD ROBERTS ROOM

1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Daniel Davis (Chair), Art Graham, Stephen Joost

Guests: Council Members Johnny Gaffney (JPA liaison) and Ray Holt (JAA liaison), Council Members Bishop, Crescimbeni, Clark, Hyde, Corrigan and Webb
Sarah Lane, Dianne Smith and Celeste Hicks – ECAs; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Merriane Lahmeur – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman and Shannon Eller - Office of General Counsel; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Devin Reed – Director of Central Operations; Lin White – Public Works Department; Mike Miller – JTA; Tia Mitchell – Florida Times-Union; Joe Wilhelm – Financial News and Daily Record; Rick Ferrin, Eric Green and David Kauffman – Jaxport; Joe Andrews – TRUE Commission; Bobby Taylor – North CPAC; Jessica Deal – Chamber of Commerce; Greg Edmonds, Patrick Victor, Barbara Goodman, Mike Holcomb, Peter Hallock, Hugh Mathews, John Finotti, Tom Atkins, Joe Mobley, Erik Van Zanden
The meeting was convened at 4:01 p.m.  

Chairman Davis stated that the committee would not be conducting a public hearing today on pending Ordinance 2008-1055 regarding local preference in professional services procurement.  He understands that proponents and opponents of the bill have met in the past week and he has been given a copy of a resolution produced by the group that proposes a compromise that may be acceptable to both parties.  Mr. Davis hopes that framework for compromise can be formalized and presented in the form of a substitute ordinance at the next meeting of the special committee.
Council Member Joost made a presentation on the possible adverse effects to businesses headquartered in Jacksonville if the bill’s proposed expansion of local preference takes place.  He cited the possibility of unintended consequence resulting from other jurisdictions enacting greater local preference in their own procurement processes in retaliation for Jacksonville’s actions, which could adversely effect Jacksonville companies such as RS&H, the Haskell Company, Stellar, and other firms that do businesses across the state, the nation, and even internationally.  He argued that the studies he’s seen of the effects of protectionist policies leads him to believe that they ultimately hurt more than they help, and that the benefits of free trade are what’s needed, not more protectionism.

The chairman called on Devin Reed, Director of the Central Operations Department, to provide information on how much of recent professional services procurement has been awarded to out-of-town firms.  Mr. Reed distributed a tabulation of professional services procurement since the inception of the Better Jacksonville Plan in the early 2000s showing that 56 percent of design-related services have been awarded to Jacksonville-based companies.  The figure for insurance and finance-related services was only 2 percent awarded locally, and 43 percent of “other” professional services have been awarded to Jacksonville firms.  The total local award percentage for all services for the period was 33 percent by dollar volume, which is substantially driven by the very low local award percentage for insurance and finance services that made up almost 49 percent of the procurement total.  

Mr. Reed noted that the criterion for “proximity to project” does not necessarily mean proximity to Jacksonville.  If the service being sought by the City is to be provided in Washington D.C. or Tallahassee or New York (i.e. lobbying the state legislature or U.S. Congress, or providing bond transaction services in New York), then proximity means the proximity of the company to that location, not to Jacksonville.  Council Member Graham, doing some calculating in his head based on these percentages and the total volume of professional services procurement contracts, estimated that as much as $21 million in design service work was contracted to companies located outside of Jacksonville.
Hugh Mathews of England, Thims and Miller told the committee that the engineers attending a previously-scheduled professional meeting last week discussed this proposal.  The group included representatives of both locally-headquartered firms and national firms with Jacksonville branch offices.  There was general agreement that creating and sustaining jobs in Jacksonville is good for the community and they encouraged the City to pick a local firm if other qualifications are equal and to favor companies, wherever they may be headquartered, that propose to perform the work locally.  What is important is the employment of workers and the performance of the job in Jacksonville, not where the company headquarters may be located.
Chairman Davis stated that he wanted to incorporate some of these suggestions from the resolution resulting from the meeting of the engineers group, but he planned to translate the language into an Ordinance Code amendment and have it codified.  Council Member Graham suggested that there is a large potential to achieve the desired goal by getting the independent authorities to join the City in making a concerted effort to “hire local” wherever possible.  Council Member Bishop reiterated the earlier point about the importance of where the work is actually going to be performed.  He said that Jacksonville has a great many local offices of national firms that have been here for decades and employ large numbers of local residents who support the local economy with their spending.  Mr. Davis expressed his belief that government procurement simply operates by some different principles than does private sector procurement, and everyone involved knows and accepts that that’s case.  

Greg Edmonds of Elis and Associates stated his belief that what is important is that the City’s work is performed by Jacksonville residents, some of whom would be penalized under the proposed ordinance for having been successful local businesses that were acquired by larger out-of-town firms and therefore would lose local preference points in the evaluation process.  John Finotti of Access Public Relations, spokesman for engineering firms headquartered outside of Jacksonville that have local offices, stated that his group favors the idea expressed in the resolution of giving local preference credit for where the jobs will actually be performed, not where the firms are headquartered.
Chairman Davis stated that he planned to have the committee act at its next meeting in two weeks on the compromise proposal explained today, which he plans to reduce to a substitute to the pending ordinance.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:50 p.m.
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